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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, September 12, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Peter Mahoney, David Cappello (did not sit), Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat for meeting), Jeffrey Fleischman (sat for meeting), and Linda Preysner.   Vice Chair Thomas Armstrong was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the July 18, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.

Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the August 8, 2017, special meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.

PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone    
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  
The public hearing for App. #4842 was continued from August 8.

Present on behalf of the applicant were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers and Attorney Bill Tracy.

Mr. Whitney explained that revisions have been made to the plans in response to comments and concerns from Planning Town Staff.  He noted that the original proposal for a covered porch in the front of the rear building has been removed and replaced with a retractable awning, to eliminate the need for a variance due to the side yard setback.   He noted that the circular symbol shown on the front of the rear building has been changed to a window.   He explained that changes to the small front building include changes to the siding color, a new roof, and new windows.   He clarified that Town Staff has not yet received and reviewed the latest plan changes such that more discussion can take place at the next meeting.  Mr. Whitney noted that the floor plans, elevations, and site plans now all match and are in agreement (i.e., door and window locations, etc.).  He reported that a photometric lighting plan has been prepared such that there would be 10 light poles located throughout the site. The objective is that light would be contained on the subject site via shielded directional light fixtures resulting in no light spillage onto adjacent sites.  The plan shows foot candles per square foot indicating zero light levels at the property line, as well as adjacent sites.   He addressed a driveway connection to 225 West Main Street (former Dakota Restaurant) noting that he will meet with the owners of 225 West Main before the next meeting to discuss a location for a driveway connection.  He explained that such a connection would allow people to exit the subject site onto 225 West Main Street, which already has a connection to the Big Y Plaza and a traffic light.  He explained that a storm water infiltration system is proposed to the rear of the site to handle runoff from 2/3 of the site, including the building.  He noted that the runoff to Route 44 would be reduced somewhat adding that the properties to the east (Meineke at 213 West Main and Olson at 211 West Main) are both higher in elevation than the subject site such that stormwater runoff is flowing towards the subject site and this water must be taken into consideration relative to storm drainage calculations.  He pointed out that there would be no stormwater runoff to either 213 or 211 West Main; the stormwater would be contained on the subject site.   He concluded by noting that details relating to dumpsters, signage, parking, lighting, and snow removal will be added to the revised plans and submitted to the Town for review, as soon as possible.  
There were no further comments for Apps. #4842-43.  
Mrs. Primeau motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4842 to the next meeting, scheduled for September 26, 2017.   Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.  

Mrs. Primeau motioned to table App. #4843 to the next meeting.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

App. #4844 -
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to increased building coverage; Town of Avon, applicant.


 Mr. Peck explained that the proposed regulation language amendment would allow review of certain sites located in commercial zones too see if additional site coverage is possible based on specific sustainability requirements.  This regulation would permit certain commercial zones the ability to increase site coverage by 25% of the current allowed limits for a Stage 1 expansion.  A Stage 2 expansion, which is the maximum allowed, would permit a 50% increase in coverage depending upon the applicant’s ability to comply with all the sustainability requirements contained in the regulation.  Mr. Peck referenced the chart on Page One of the proposed language noting that the first column entitled “Zone: Coverage” should be changed to “Zone: Maximum Permitted Lot Coverage”, for clarification.   He referenced the proposed definitions accompanying this regulation for increased building coverage noting that his recommendation, after discussions with interested parties, is to remove the first two definitions for “Building Coverage” and “Site Coverage” as they are not necessary if the existing definition/language for “Lot Coverage” remains in the Regulations.   Mr. Peck recommended that the public hearing for App. #4844 be continued to the next meeting to allow time for any questions to be addressed and answered.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck clarified that the existing language/definition in the Regulations for “Lot Coverage” actually speaks to building coverage but explained that his suggestion is to leave it that way for now so as not add confusion with regard to the proposed regulation for increased building coverage.  He confirmed that the existing definition for “Lot Coverage” should be reviewed at a later date.  He further clarified his recommendation to remove the proposed definitions for “Building Coverage” and “Site Coverage” in connection with the proposed regulation for increased building coverage.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Peck confirmed that he would submit revised language and any comments received to the Commission well in advance of the next meeting on September 26.  

Pat Ackman, 65 Climax Road, asked what the proposed regulation is trying to accomplish.

Mr. Peck explained that the proposed regulation would allow an increase in coverage for certain sites in commercial zones (OP, NB, CR, CPA, CPB, and I) that could demonstrate certain sustainability measures (green roofs, solar, LID storm water controls, landscaping, architecture, etc.).   He confirmed that this regulation does not apply to any residential zones.      
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that any proposals submitted under this regulation would be reviewed on a case by case basis.  The Commission would have significant discretion for any proposal submitted such that the applicant would still have to demonstrate compliance with all existing requirements (i.e., adequate parking, drainage, etc).  
In response to questions from Laura Young, 57 Hitchcock Lane, Mr. Peck explained that the proposed regulation does not impact the Avon Village Center (AVC) and only impacts the aforementioned commercial zones (OP, NB, CR, CPA, CPB, and I).  He indicated that 

15 Waterville Road is the main building discussed in connection with this proposed regulation but noted that there may be a couple of other existing sites with vacant buildings and/or vacant tenant spaces (i.e., former Dakota Restaurant site, Nod Brook Mall, and 279 West Main).  He explained that it’s not just a matter of proposing a larger building, adding that sustainability measures would be required as part of the total proposal reviewed by the Commission; the Commission has full discretion.  

Michael Marinis, PE, Barrett, Bonacci & Van Weele, P.C., stated that he represents Raymour and Flanagan in connection with 15 Waterville Road; referencing a letter addressed to and submitted to the Commission.  He displayed a map of the site adding that the proposed regulation for increased building coverage would help move his project along. The proposal is to expand the existing building to approximately 30% coverage (Stage 2 category of proposed regulation).  He referenced the sustainability choices noting that the proposal is to use nine (9) of the items but only one (1) in the energy category.  He requested that the Commission allow flexibility within the sustainability categories selection.  
There being no further comments for App. #4844, the public hearing was continued.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4844 to the next meeting, scheduled for September 26.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.  
The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
INFORMAL DISCUSSIONS
Proposed 28-unit AHOZ Attainable Housing on Sylvan Street – Robert Mannarino Construction

Mr. Peck reported that he has received communication from a number of neighbors in writing and via email regarding the proposal on Sylvan Street and explained that tonight’s presentation is not a public hearing but rather an informal discussion.  He stressed that he tried to make this very clear in his email responses.  Mr. Peck summarized the concerns and questions received from the neighbors as follows, adding that these items should hopefully be addressed during tonight’s presentation.
1. Density of housing for the area.
2. Traffic associated with homes in the area.
3. Traffic and circulation pattern based on the current proposal.
4. Number of attainable/affordable houses proposed.
5. Potential impact on values of existing homes in the area.
6. Character of the neighborhood.
7. Potential variances that the applicant thinks might be necessary as part of proposal  
Present were Attorney Robin Pearson, Alter & Pearson, LLC; Dana Steele, PE, J.R. Russo & Associates; and Robert Mannarino, President, Mannarino Builders, Inc.
Robin Pearson explained that the following presentation is an informal review for a housing proposal on Sylvan Street adding that the purpose of the meeting is to elicit comments from the Commission.  She further explained that while any information presented tonight and any comments/feedback received are not binding in any way, as the information is informal at this point, but noted that any input/feedback is welcome and appreciated.  She commented that Robert Mannarino is an experienced builder in CT and Dana Steele is a professional engineer that has put in a lot of time into preparing tonight’s plans.  Ms. Pearson noted that the subject housing proposal is governed by the recently adopted Zoning Regulation, Attainable Housing Overlay Zone (AHOZ).  She indicated that Mr. Mannarino intends to work closely with the existing community and has already talked with many of the residents.  Mr. Mannarino will review the proposed house designs showing compliance the AHOZ regulation to create a sense of community.  Mr. Steele will review the plans outlining the characteristics of the area and the suitability of what is being proposed.
Ms. Pearson reviewed the AHOZ regulation, adopted in 2016, noting that its purpose is to create additional housing choices in Avon, beyond what is currently available, with safeguards to protect historic and other community areas. One key aspect of the regulation is that 20% of the housing units must be deed restricted for 30 years to remain affordable to people at 80% of the area median income for Avon.  Prior to any approval for AHOZ housing, an applicant must first apply to the Commission for a zone change to allow the AHOZ to be placed on a property.  Plans depicting the proposed development must accompany the request for a zone change. She noted that any deviations from the standards contained in the AHOZ regulation are permitted only by special permit approval by the Commission.  She noted that Mr. Mannarino hopes to be able to locate a single-family AHOZ development on 6.75 acres (zoned R30) that he has under contract, located northwest of Sylvan Street and southeast of the Beth El Temple; site access is only from Sylvan Street.  The density permitted for single-family developments is up to six (6) units per acre, adding that there are no wetlands on the subject site.  The maximum number of houses permitted would be 40; the proposal is 28 SF lots/homes constructed within a common interest community, 4.1 units per acre.  Ms. Pearson stated that the homes would be for sale, not rental. The internal roadway would be private resulting in less expense on Town services, adding that this is viewed as a positive by both the developer and the Town.   The entire grounds would be maintained by an association resulting in a high level of consistent care (landscaping, lawns, snow removal, etc.).  
Robert Mannarino noted that his family has been building houses for over 40 years, adding that in the last 24 years he and his brother have built 400 homes (active adult, condos, luxury homes) in Hartford County, including quite a few common interest communities with an affordable component.  He explained that it is important for him to leave a community in a positive state, as his reputation is very important.  He commented that the subject property seems like a good fit for housing under the AHOZ regulation, as it centrally located with easy access to Old Farms Road from north and south.  The site is lightly wooded, has city water and sewer with no slopes or wetlands.  The proposal is a single-family development, a good fit and compatible with the surrounding areas.  The size of the proposed houses is 2,200 to 2,500 SF including a room over the garage; three (3) bedrooms with an opportunity for a forth (4) bedroom.  The sale price will be low to mid $400K for the market rate houses and the affordable units (6 units, or 20%, if total number of units is 28) will be in the mid $350K.  Mr. Mannarino commented that the subject site has good access and all needed utilities. He added that new construction is a plus and part of the intent for young families, as well as single people who maybe cannot afford other new housing in Avon.  He noted that he has met with about 20 nearby neighbors to show them his proposal and hear their concerns.  The proposed houses would be maintenance free made of brick, with some brick on the garages, and most would have front porches. There would be shakes on the peaks and gable lines with two-car garages and two and a half baths.  All houses would have decks with the option for a patio instead and an option for a three-season sunroom; a variety of colors would be available.  All the walkways would be brick and all landscaping would be professionally maintained; there would also be rules and regulations (i.e., no pools, no fencing).  Mr. Mannarino concluded by noting that he has reviewed the AHOZ regulation adding that he feels the proposal is close to meeting the guidelines. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Mannarino confirmed that the proposed garages are two (2) bays with a single 16-foot wide door.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Mannarino explained that square footages range from 2,000 SF to 2,300 SF but noted that a sunroom could add 196 SF.   He noted that most of the footprints are 1,500 SF (50 x 30).  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Mannarino explained that pricing would be somewhere in the low to mid $400K for the market rate houses and anywhere from the low $300K to the high $300K for the attainable/affordable rate houses (sale prices for the affordable houses is based on the number of bedrooms and formulas contained in CT State Statues). 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Mannarino explained that it doesn’t matter where (meaning which Town) the affordable units are located noting that the sale price is based on Hartford median income.  
Ms. Pearson explained that should the application proceed, an affordability plan would be presented outlining the formula for how the price is calculated.  She noted that while sale prices can change, depending on changing interest rates causing fluctuations, it’s all based on a State formula contained in the State’s regulations and the formula doesn’t change.  The sale price is determined at the time of sale.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that there is only one entrance into the proposed development via the cul-de-sac at Sylvan Street and added that the only way out is via Arch Road where there is no light.  He commented that there are about 28 existing homes on Sylvan Street and this proposal (28 houses) would double the capacity of the road.  He noted his concerns with added traffic from 56 cars on Sylvan Street, Arch Road and Old Farms Road.  He asked if the Sylvan Street cul-de-sac could sustain this level of traffic.

Ms. Keith commented that it would be a minimum of 112 trips per day, which does not include the sale of these homes to young couples and does not include bus trips for four (4) different schools.  She commented that both car and bus traffic need to be looked at.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Mannarino explained that the distance between structures is anywhere from 22 feet to 25 feet.   He further explained that he is trying to comply with the zone that the Town wrote with a certain amount of units on a parcel of land.  

In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Mannarino confirmed that the subject site has access to city water from Berta Lane (ROW at end of Sylvan) and city sewer but clarified that he must appear before the AWPCA.  He noted that he has spoken with the Water Company.   
Mr. Fleischman commented that he understands the proposed style of house but questioned the price noting that the rest of the community (Sylvan, Stevens, Jackson, Richard) has homes under $300K noting concerns for the proposed sale prices.  

Mr. Mannarino indicated that he realizes/knows the value of the existing homes in the surrounding areas.  He explained that selling houses is what he does for a living and noted that he feels very confident that he can sell homes in the price ranges he has indicated.  He added that he has sold 22 homes this year in that price range in a similar situation.  He further explained that new construction is very attractive to people, adding that older houses that need remodeling is unattractive.   
Mr. Fleischman asked if there is any way to create a second entrance off of Sylvan that may alleviate some of the traffic to the neighborhood.  
Mr. Mannarino confirmed that, at this time, there is no way to create another entrance off of Sylvan Street.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Peck addressed cul-de-sacs in connection with the AHOZ Regulation noting that there is some flexibility and conflicting information in the current Subdivision Regulations pertaining to the number of houses that can be located on a cul-de-sac.  He indicated that, ultimately, safety is the key aspect of any proposal adding that the Fire Marshal will have to review it.
Mr. Mannarino stated that he has spoken with the Fire Marshal (DiPace) and noted that he (Fire Marshal) has indicated that if the proposal is approved that he (Fire Marshal) would like to see domestic fire sprinklers in each house, due to the length of the cul-d-sac. Mr. Mannarino noted that he has agreed to do that.  He added that the Fire Marshal indicated that if domestic fire sprinklers are used that he (Fire Marshal) is ok with proposal from a health and safety aspect.  Mr. Mannarino noted his understanding that he would need something in writing from the Fire Marshal.
Dana Steele displayed a location map showing the 6.7 acre site and surrounding areas.  He noted that a small amount of the land area is on Sylvan Street with most of the land being located behind the existing properties near the cul-de-sac.  The site is not far from Route 44 with good access to Old Farms Road.  He noted that the Sylvan Street subdivision is abutted by commercial/industrial properties to the east and a cemetery to the west.  The existing house on the site is proposed to be removed to accommodate the proposed roadway.  The shape of the parcel is not wide enough to allow for a loop road and is configured for a cul-de-sac with a turnaround at the end.  The road is shown in the center with houses on both sides, to make the most efficient use of the land.  Mr. Steele noted that water flows from east to west on this site adding that the plan is to keep/maintain this flow direction.  He pointed out the location of a water easement, in favor of the Avon Water Company, located between the gap of the Berta Lane and Sylvan Street cul-de-sacs.  There is also a water hydrant located at the end of the Sylvan Street cul-de-sac.  He noted that the sewer availability is in this same location adding that a sewer easement is proposed to be provided along 17 Berta Lane; a gravity sewer is proposed for the development.  He indicated that there will be an opportunity for walkout basements for some of the lots.
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s questions, Mr. Steele explained that it is approximately 30 feet from proposed Lot #1 to the property line and approximately 30 feet from proposed Lot #27 to the property line.  He noted that the subject plan shows that 30 feet is the closest that any house in this proposal would be to any surrounding properties adding that many would be more than 
50 feet away.  

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Steele pointed out the blue area on the map is the storm water management basin; the water will be collected in a retention (dry) basin and allowed to soak back into the ground such that there would be no increase in runoff volume.  LID techniques would also be investigated.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Steele explained that during heavy rain the retention basin could collect 3 feet of water.  Ms. Keith noted her concern for children in the area, asking if the area would be fenced.  Mr. Steele indicated that the area could be fenced if it’s a concern.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Steele indicated that the property dimensions (where the houses would be located) are about 800 long by 300 feet wide.  The road is proposed at 22-feet wide, the Town standard for local roads. 
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Steele explained that the plan shows lot lines indicating that each lot would have its own space but pointed out that an association would own the property.  

Ms. Pearson explained that the association would own the road but the lots would be individually owned.

In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Ms. Pearson explained that there would not be any land owned in common.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Steele explained that the proposed cul-de-sac has a 45-foot radius, in accordance with Town standards.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about the size of the cul-de-sac, Mr. Peck noted that he’s not sure that school buses will drive on private roads.

Ms. Keith commented that the she can see that the area is not big enough for a school bus.

Mr. Steele explained that he could provide additional information for a turning radius if need be adding that the cul-de-sac could be made larger, if necessary.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Steele confirmed that the subject proposal has no age restrictions.

In response to Mr. Peck’s question about a balanced site, Mr. Steele explained that the grading plan shows a bit more fill than cut; there is approximately 9K CYs of import but added that this doesn’t account for excavation for basements.  He added that depending on phasing, the site should be pretty close to being balanced, within a couple thousand yards.  He noted that the site lends itself better to import rather than export adding that walkout basements are a nice feature.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Steele noted that no analysis has been done regarding how many lots could result for this site under current Zoning Regulations (as of right).
Mr. Peck explained that the cluster zoning regulation is one possibility but noted that it doesn’t provide for an affordable component; he added that there are probably a number of different options within the R30 zone.

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Steele stated that no traffic study has been done to date but explained that the intersection has been checked noting that adequate sightline distance exists. He noted that there is a lot of vegetation currently in the ROW on Sylvan Street than can be cleared.   He noted his understanding that information relating to trip generations is important noting that if a traffic study is required he would refer to the ITE Trip Manual for the type of development that is proposed.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that his traffic concern is traffic going onto Arch Road from Sylvan Street, not necessarily Sylvan Street itself. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that his concern also relates to traffic coming out onto Arch Road, specifically at sunrise and sunset when visibility is poor.  He noted that most people drive faster than the 30mph speed limit on Arch Road and also noted that it’s difficult to exit Sylvan Street onto Arch Road due to the crest in the road impeding the sight line at all times of day.  He noted concerns with adding houses/traffic on Sylvan but also buses and delivery vehicles.  
Mr. Steele acknowledged that the intersection at Arch Road could be studied to determine whether it meets current standards or not and get back to the Commission with that information.  He indicated that Sylvan Street is a dead end and has no through traffic; the only traffic being generated is from the houses.  He noted his understanding that while the residents may feel it’s already quite busy he explained that, as far as roads go, Sylvan Street is very low volume and nowhere near capacity with the proposed development.  He reiterated that Arch Road would definitely be reviewed. 
Mr. Peck asked the Commission to forward him any further comments/concerns as soon as possible such that he could pass the information along to the applicant.  He asked/offered the same of the audience/neighbors noting that the intent is to keep everyone informed, up to date, and on the same page.   
Ms. Pearson concluded by noting that the subject proposal is not an aggressive plan, as the Regulation would allow up to 40 units (6 units per acre) and the proposal is for 28 units (4.1 units per acre).  The capacity of Sylvan Street is sufficient to accommodate the proposal and sight lines are appropriate.  She acknowledged that the neighborhood is understandably concerned with change but added that most of the concerns are related to traffic, adding that the increase in traffic would certainly be noticed.  She indicated that the Commission must decide if the proposal for higher density is appropriate based on traffic studies (Arch Road concerns) that would be part of a formal application to land the overlay zone (AHOZ).   She noted that anywhere the AHOZ might be approved to be located would result in more people (higher density) and more impacts on a property than would otherwise be anticipated.  Ms. Pearson commented that the adoption of the AHOZ was a very good effort, noting that Avon is currently at 3.83% for affordable housing.  She indicated that this proposal is an opportunity for something positive under a regulation that requires an abundance of analyses and strong design criteria.   The applicant is willing to give it their all to produce a project that meets all of the Town’s requirements while resulting in an attractive neighborhood in a good location that stands the test of time while being beautifully maintained and would not be disruptive to the existing Sylvan Street streetscape.  The proposal would not negatively impact property values and should actually improve current values.  
Traffic impacts would need to be studied but the applicant believes that a proposal can be designed such that it could comply with the intentions and requirements of the AHOZ regulation.  Ms. Pearson concluded by welcoming and requesting any comments such that the applicant can know how to proceed.     
Proposed AHOZ Attainable Housing on Bailey Road – Bill Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction
Bill Ferrigno stated that he has been actively building in Avon for the last 40 years.  He displayed a map of a proposal for a single-family AHOZ development on Bailey Road, noting that a single-family residential neighborhood called Spring Meadow is located directly behind the subject property.   He explained that Spring Meadow was constructed in the mid to late 1990s using a modestly priced component/formula (similar but different than the current AHOZ) such that 25% of the units were to be deemed affordable.  He added that Spring Meadow has a 30-year deed restriction.   He noted that two (2) of the parcels (16 and 24 Bailey Road) proposed for this development have been owned by the Cavallari family for 50 or 60 years; there are two (2) existing homes that have been vacant for some time and the property has not been maintained for a number of years.  He noted that he has owned a parcel across the street (23 Bailey Road) since Spring Meadow was developed but clarified that it is not part of Spring Meadow and is just a vacant piece of land.  He explained that the underlying zone for the aforementioned parcels is CR (commercial retail) but noted that when Spring Meadow (zoned OP – office park) was developed the aforementioned property was also zoned OP.  He explained that before Spring Meadow was constructed the property had been approved for office buildings.  Spring Meadow is a well maintained single-family development with houses ranging in size from 1,400 SF to 2,600 SF; there are both market rate and modestly priced houses ranging from $300K to $450K.  He added that houses in Spring Meadow do not stay on the market for long and the Association has done a good job maintaining the area.  Mr. Ferrigno indicated that 32 Bailey Road is a vacant lightly wooded parcel owned by the Spring Meadow Association that acts as a buffer between the residential area and the land zoned CR.  He explained that his current residential proposal is a result of his opinion that there would be little demand for CR uses on the subject sites, adding that he believes residents of Spring Meadow would agree.  He clarified that while the current proposal is similar in design and theme (although updated) and would be compatible with Spring Meadow it would not be part of Spring Meadow and would be a separate project with its own association.   Mr. Ferrigno explained that eight (8) single-family homes are proposed on the two (2) owned by the Cavallari family and two (2) homes on the parcel he owns.  He noted that if this proposal were to move forward, the entire area would be residential in nature apart from an existing lightly used office building located at 25 Bailey Road (built in the 1970s), which is not part of this proposal.  He explained that the proposal would follow the AHOZ guidelines such that 20% would be in the attainable/affordable range.  He commented that the market rate units would be $350K to $360K and the attainable units would be in the $300K range.  The house sizes would be 1,500 SF to 2,100 SF; either one (1) or two (2) car garages would be proposed.   The proposed architecture is colonial and cape style and similar to Spring Meadow.   Low maintenance vinyl siding and windows would be proposed along with high energy features.  Water, sewer, and natural gas already exist on the site.  Bailey Road, including the cul-de-sac, is a public road, maintained by the Town.  Mr. Ferrigno noted his belief that the objectives of the AHOZ could be realized on this site, adding that it seems unlikely that this site is going to be developed/used for commercial retail, as it doesn’t seem like a good location.   He noted that he has pulled the proposed houses closer to the road to allow for more space and privacy to the commercial uses located to the rear of the site.  The rear of the proposed lots is wooded and six (6) to eight (8) feet in elevation above the parking lot such that if a 6-foot to 8-foot fence is installed not much would be visible to the commercial area. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Ferrigno commented that he would assume that a fence could only help with noise from trucks in the commercial area.  He added that the intent is to keep the proposed houses as far away from the commercial use as possible while providing a high value with good architecture. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Ferrigno commented that his preference is to create separate lots (no homeowners association), versus creating common land, explaining that he feels it works better for the way people actually live.  Individual lots reduce the cost per month to homeowners because an association is an extra charge. He explained, however, that currently the Subdivision Regulations do not allow for lots of the size proposed (6K SF to 8K SF) and a text amendment may be required or a different plan.  
Ms. Keith commented that maybe 8 lots are too many to be able to provide a buffer between houses.  She commented that she would want the space between Spring Meadow and this proposal to remain as a buffer.  She noted that the closer a house is located to the road the noisier it is and added that while it is convenient to be close to Route 44 for work purposes, when raising children it is not convenient.   
Mr. Ferrigno indicated his understanding but pointed out that there is an apartment complex located, essentially, right behind his office on Route 44 and there are children all over the place.
Ms. Keith noted her understanding but added that the current proposal is generating a new situation whereas the apartment complex is already there.  
Mr. Ferrigno noted his agreement and explained that he would try to provide as much buffer as possible, within economic realities for higher density projects.  He stated that his goal is to be able to provide at least two of the proposed units under the AHOZ.  Mr. Ferrigno noted his agreement with the presenters for the Sylvan Street project such that new construction is very attractive for the price ranges proposed, particularly when taking into account the high efficiency of homes built today.   
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that the proposal is for three (3) bedrooms with an option for a fourth bedroom.  He noted that some of the plans feature a first-floor master bedroom.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that there are 52 units in Spring Meadow and the subject proposal would add 20 cars (10 units at 2 cars each) at the intersection by J. Foster’s Ice Cream where there is no traffic light onto Route 44.  
Mr. Ferrigno noted that he has not done any formal traffic studies but indicated that the increased traffic seems light compared to what’s already going on in the area.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that people could cut across and exit the area at the traffic light located between Hartford Hospital and Friendly’s.  
Mr. Ferrigno pointed out that people may cut across, utilizing private roads in Spring Meadow, to gain access to the traffic light but clarified that they would be traveling over private property.  He confirmed that he’s not going to encourage that and doesn’t know how that would be managed.
Ms. Keith commented that since Spring Meadow residents have access to a traffic light the traffic patterns and counts for the subject proposal would be different and not an addition to the Spring Meadow traffic.  Mr. Ferrigno noted his understanding and agreement.

Mr. Ferrigno continued his presentation by noting that the soil on the site is well drained such that a low-impact design would be utilized to contain water on the site; he added that there would not be much water added as the proposed project size is pretty minimal.   He noted that if the subject site were to be developed for a commercial use that the coverage would likely be three (3) times as much.   He explained that the proposed houses would be 15 to 20 feet apart from each other, noting that the distance is just about the same separation as for Spring Meadow.  

He concluded by noting that the proposal helps improve the neighborhood, as the subject property has fallen into disrepair, with new construction.   Mr. Ferrigno welcomed all comments.  
Mr. Peck asked the Commission to forward him any further comments/concerns as soon as possible such that he could pass the information along to the applicant.  He asked/offered the same of the audience/neighbors noting that the intent is to keep everyone informed, up to date, and on the same page.   

OTHER BUSINESS
Status update of Village Center Plans – possible action
Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the developer; Michael Cegan, ASLA, Richter & Cegan; Craig Lapinski, PE, and Ron Bomengen, PE, Fuss & O’Neill; and Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group.  
Mr. Peck reviewed his memo to the Commission, dated September 11, 2017, regarding the status of Avon Village Center.  He noted that trees were cut down without permission or permits.  A final grading plan is needed for Climax Road (excavation site).  He also noted that the relocation of the existing bike trail has been discussed, in the past, with the Police Department and other Staff but noted that a discussion with the Commission is needed.  He noted his memo contains recommendations made by Staff at this point in time.  He explained that Staff recommends that the peer review team be authorized to take the necessary measures.  He indicated that he has spoken to Mike Cegan, ASLA, and also the peer review landscape architects about a tree replacement plan.  He noted that Staff has measured the caliper of the trees from the remaining stumps and the Staff’s recommendation for tree replacement is one (1) inch for every one (1) inch caliper that was removed/cut down.  Mr. Peck indicated that this recommendation is for the Commission’s discussion tonight.  He explained that different towns have different requirements in this regard (i.e., some towns require more trees and some less) adding that the peer review consultants decided, as a balance, on an equal amount of caliper replacement for every caliper removed.   He indicated that should an ultimate decision be made by the Commission and applicant that another plan is preferable, he communicated his recommendation that this matter first be discussed between the Staff and peer review, based on the Commission’s discussion tonight.  Mr. Peck added that Staff also recommends that a discussion between the Staff and peer review architect take place regarding the species and specific tree size.  He noted that depending on the size and species of trees decided upon will determine/govern when trees can be dug up and transplanted and maintained.  Mr. Peck noted the possibility that some trees may be able to be replanted now while some may have to wait until later, depending on the decided tree mix.   He noted that Staff agrees with the response memo received from Ron Bomengen, Fuss & O’Neill, pertaining to grading.  Mr. Peck recommends that details of the implementation be left up to Staff (Town Engineer, Planning Staff, and peer review team) to work out with the developer’s engineering/grading/excavation team.  He noted that the Town understands that no additional earth material is to leave the site, unless an agreement with Staff is reached beforehand.   

Mr. Peck addressed items that need to be addressed and referenced Item/Question #9 (final grading info) on Mr. Bomengen’s memo stressing the importance that the Town Engineer receive this information prior to the end of 2017, adding that he hopes this is acceptable.  He addressed the interim location of the large and small rocks on the site and noted that he has some comments in this regard adding that hopefully it could be discussed tonight if time permits.  
Mr. Peck addressed relocation of the bike trail noting that he has been encouraged by his belief that the developer has indicated their willingness to work with Staff and the Town; he added that this could possibly take place before the end of 2017.  He explained that relocation will involve engineering and environmental concerns with some excavation needed to connect the existing trail to the AVC property.  He added that any needed legal documents could be worked out.  
Mr. Peck explained that the Police Department has consistently noted their wish for the bike trail to be moved/relocated, as soon as possible, from its current location where it crosses Route 44 to where it intersects at the top of Redstone Lane.  Mr. Peck concluded by noting that he would like to begin a discussion for getting these items moving forward.  
Mr. Peck addressed the Cease and Desist explaining that the Commission should consider removing this order from the project tonight so that Staff could continue to meet and work with the developer in the hopes that this project could move forward. 
Attorney Robert Meyers indicated his agreement with all of Mr. Peck’s comments.  He clarified that the plan is in good shape and confirmed that receipt by the Town would be by the end of 2017, and not next year.  He confirmed that the applicant is happy to work and talk with Town Staff and noted that he feels the site could be buttoned up quickly; the plan contains a number of days for each evolution.  He addressed the aforementioned rocks noting that there is one large rock that Mr. Peck feels should not be broken up and might make a good focus for the project.
Ms. Keith commented that the large rock could be a backdrop for a sign.  
Mr. Meyers explained that the project team has been working with Town Staff for some time to identify the location, orientation, and size of buildings, parking, and curb cuts so that plans can be prepared and applications submitted.   He noted that the schedule/timeline that was given to the Commission has been setback due to a meeting regarding wetlands with Town Staff, the project team, US Army Corps, and the DEEP.  He explained that some things that both Town Staff and the developer wanted to do are not going to be allowed and therefore items on the schedule will change.   He addressed the cut trees noting that the Town measured some of the trees at the stump level.
Mr. Peck explained that there is an industry standard regarding where tree caliper is measured but noted, however, that the definition contained in Avon’s Regulations says the measurement is taken six (6) inches from the ground.  
Mr. Meyers noted his understanding adding his assumption that the new trees would also be measured six (6) inches from the ground.

Mr. Peck explained that he has suggested to the Commission that the whole process needs to be worked through.

Mr. Meyers noted his agreement confirming that the developer will work with Town Staff and the Commission to figure things out regarding the trees.

Ms. Keith asked when the bike trail relocation could be done.

Mike Cegan, ASLA, explained that there is probably about one week of design preparation needed with Town Staff adding his understanding that Carpionato is ready to mobilize quickly as they are buttoning up the site such that some of the same equipment could be used for clearing and grading for the bike trail.
Ms. Keith commented that she doesn’t want to hear about cold weather coming in on this issue.

Mr. Meyers conveyed his understanding. 

Mrs. Primeau commented that the existing brownstone stone wall that is planned to be taken out would force dirt to be lowered.  She noted that the wall is not in great shape but added that it could be and would reinforce the character of the area.
Ms. Keith commented that she believes the Commission has indicated in the past that any brownstone walls moved would be relocated elsewhere on the site.  There would be no getting rid of any brownstone. 

Mr. Meyers explained that the stone wall doesn’t work where it is currently located but confirmed that the brownstone material is valuable and in keeping with the character of the area. He indicated that the stones may not be used as a wall but confirmed that the stones would be used on the site and not thrown away or sold.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question regarding the soil level at the stone wall, Mr. Meyers explained that Mr. Peck has asked that the soil elevation be discussed in connection with a tree plan, a grading plan, and the relocation of the bike trail. 
Mr. Peck commented that the approved grading plan used for excavation is essentially what we would be working with in terms of grades, noting there is an embankment down to the lower area.  He indicated his suggestion to coordinate the tree planting with the approved grading plan, as it is pretty close to what would be there.  Ron Bomengen, PE, concurred.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question regarding an updated schedule, Mr. Cegan explained that schematic designs prepared back in July were reviewed by the peer review consultants who had substantial comments.  He noted that there have been disruptions with tree cutting but explained that a series of workshops is being set up to meet with Town Staff and peer review consultants to work through a schematic design.   Mr. Cegan indicated that six (6) weeks is the time frame anticipated for these workshops.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about new meeting dates for the schedule, 

Mr. Bomengen explained that he could work on a new schedule to provide to Mr. Peck, adding that once the meetings with the peer review group are underway there will be a better idea on the dates.
In response to Mr. Peck’s question, Mr. Bomengen indicated that he doesn’t think the Commission will see an application this year for Phase One.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions regarding the schedule, Mr. Meyers explained that a meeting took place with the USAC (Army Corps of Engineers) and the CT DEEP who have indicated that they will never approve (noting that they didn’t use those exact words) some of the plans the project team had but more importantly some of the things that the peer review consultants wanted to see done.   He further explained that the developer believes that the wetlands disturbance can be kept well under 5K SF such that meetings with both the USAC and DEEP won’t be needed again.  He clarified that a meeting with the Avon Inland Wetlands Commission will still be needed but noted that involvement with this Commission, sort of at their suggestion, is at an end.  He explained that the same plans that have to be developed for this Commission must also be developed for the Inland Wetlands Commission.  Mr. Meyers confirmed that he believes that all submittal dates for October 20, 2017, are going to be off but clarified that he would not say that the approvals slated for July of 2018 will be off.  He confirmed that a new schedule would be provided to Mr. Peck in advance of the Commission’s September 26 meeting.
Mr. Peck reported that the meeting with USAC and the DEEP was enlightening and while possibly expected, was also discouraging.
Mr. Meyers confirmed that the meeting was discouraging but noted that the information received was not expected.   

Mr. Peck indicated that he believes the applicant’s engineers may be able to work around certain things such that an application could be submitted as soon as possible, hopefully by January 2018, so that something could still happen in early spring.  He expressed the importance of getting the site stabilized and seeded this fall.  
Mr. Meyers agreed and added that it is critically important to come to an agreement as soon as possible regarding building shapes, sizes, orientation, parking, and curb cuts such that plans can be prepared and applications submitted.  
Mr. Peck explained that from his view the most important item is to get the tree plan in place as soon as possible to get some planting done this fall so that the grading being done is a good fit with the tree planting and also to know what planting might have to take place next spring.  He stressed that substantial tree planting needs to be done this fall.
Mr. Keith commented that some planting can be done this fall, as new techniques allow for keeping the trees watered all the time and some trees can withstand colder temperatures.   She commented that due to the circumstances under which this happened, the applicant needs to go all out to satisfy the Commission regarding tree planting and site stabilization.  
Mr. Ladouceur addressed the bike path noting that he’s looking at a Town Center plan dated November 17, 2015, that shows the bike path running along the ridgeline from underground near the Farmington Valley Arts Center running into Bickford Drive and asked if this is the same plan being looked at now.

Mr. Peck explained that the bike path runs parallel to and on the other side of the ridge.  He noted that his suggestion is that the bike trail be temporarily relocated onto the other side of the existing berm so that it can be used until all the details get worked out.  He added that he path may not be paved until everything is finalized, which could be sometime next spring.   
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the aforementioned temporary location for the bike trail could also reasonably be the permanent location. 

Mr. Peck noted it could be close.

Mr. Cegan explained that ideally the bike trail would like to be moved to its permanent location.
Mr. Peck pointed out that if moving the bike trail to its permanent location involves a tremendous amount of earth movement that that must be figured out ahead of time because, right now, the plan is for no additional material to leave the site.  
Ms. Keith commented that if earth movement is needed that a place on the site needs to be identified for storage.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he asked, at the last meeting, for a breakdown of the total quantity of material removed over the time period and estimated number of truck trips so we would know if the number of trips was higher than proposed.  He noted that residents took the time to count trucks day to day noting that he thinks it’s important to have a good baseline of the numbers (for the future in case there is either more removal or material brought onto the site) so that a level of tolerability within the community can be established.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Meyers referenced Mr. Peck’s memo, dated September 11, explaining that it is the applicant’s obligation to do a survey, prepare an asbuilt, and calculate the total volume of earth removed.  He explained that the total volume could be divided by the number of yards in a truck.
Ms. Keith noted that the Commission had asked for this information to be presented tonight, such as how many trips there were and how much material has already been taken off the site.

Mr. Meyers commented that he’s not sure that kind of information can be obtained noting that the deals with Dunning and Tilcon were complicated.  He added that he has no reliance in the records adding that the clear way to find the answer is to prepare a survey to know how much material is left and divide by the number of trucks. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that material was sold but the quantity is now known. 

Mr. Meyers explained that the word “sold” does not have the same meaning in this instance as one would normally think adding that the word “consigned” is a better term.
Messrs Ladouceur and Fleischman noted their understanding and asked how much was “consigned”
Mr. Meyers acknowledged that he does not know the answer. 

Ms. Keith commented that we have a considerable amount of information that has been provided by some residents such that it seems plausible that the company working on this site has no clue.
Mr. Meyers noted that he didn’t say they have no clue adding that what he said is that he doesn’t trust the result of that process but noted that the applicant could go through the process to make the best estimate they can but pointed out that it would only be an estimate and exact numbers would be known once the survey is done in approximately 30 days.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted that the two (2) components needed are the quantity of material removed and the number of trucks.  He commented that the start date and end date are known and how much each truck holds can be calculated.  
Mr. Meyers noted his understanding adding that we also know the days that were worked and the days that weren’t worked.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that he raised concerns about this over a year ago adding that his worst fears were realized last month from information provided by some residents.   He noted that he had seen two (2) and three (3) trucks in a convoy traveling down the road all day long.
Ms. Keith commented that the presentation to the Commission indicated that there would be a minimum of five (5) minutes between each truck.  She noted that the Commission did not want a convoy of trucks leaving the site and were assured that there would be a minimum of five (5) minutes between trips.
Mr. Meyers communicated that he knows that didn’t happen and explained that he is not disputing anything the residents have said and added that he is sure they kept accurate counts.  He explained, however, that if they didn’t keep track from the beginning to the end that there is valuable information but it doesn’t get you to the bottom line number that a survey will provide in 30 days.  He noted that we have to assume that finances dictate that people will put as many yards on a truck as they can legally.  You take that number and divide it into the number of yards that left the site to know the number of truck trips and you know how many days and hours per day were worked so you can get the number of trucks.  He reiterated that this information will be provided in 30 days.
Mrs. Primeau commented that there was a contract with Dunning and Tilcon but there is no trust in their figures.

Mr. Meyers clarified that he’s just not sure that accurate records were kept.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that he doesn’t understand why we don’t know the amount of dirt that is expected to have been consigned.

Mr. Meyers confessed that he doesn’t completely understand it either but explained that he knows which numbers can be trusted and which numbers cannot be trusted.  

Ms. Keith conveyed the Commission’s dismay, as they were guaranteed something else adding that it leaves a bad taste for moving forward.
Mr. Meyers conveyed his understanding and noted that Mr. Bomengen has indicated that the survey will be provided in 45 days, not 30 as indicated earlier.
Mr. Ladouceur noted that he’s looking for a baseline number to know what the point of pain is for the community and also so that any future earth removal will be less than that baseline.

Mr. Meyers noted his understanding and agreement.  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that some earth material went to Dunning, located in Farmington, and some went to Tilcon, located in Manchester.   Small amounts of topsoil went to various residential destinations.  
Mr. Peck requested that the Commission vote to remove the Cease and Desist, if they are ready and willing.  In addition, he requested that the Commission vote to approve/adopt the Staff’s recommendations moving forward to work with the developer, based on tonight’s discussions.
In response to questions from the audience, Mr. Peck indicated that no comments regarding Avon Center are permitted tonight, as this is not a public hearing.  He informed Ms. DeSopo that her comments submitted tonight are part of the record and will be provided to the Commission.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve/adopt Staff’s recommendations to work with the developer moving forward.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received approval from Messrs. Ladouceur, Mahoney, and Gentile, and Mesdames Keith, Harrop, and Primeau.  Mr. Fleischman abstained.
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the removal of the Cease and Desist order.   Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received approval from Mesdames Harrop, Keith, and Primeau and Messrs. Mahoney, Gentile, and Ladouceur.  Mr. Fleischman abstained. 
In response to a question from an unidentified person, Mr. Peck confirmed that no more earth material will leave the site and the site will be regraded.
In response to comments and questions from the audience, Mr. Peck clarified that while there are not yet any actual building plans, he offered to meet with the neighbors to discuss anything they wish.  He agreed that a meeting in public forum would be best such that there would be no violation of any due process and everyone’s comments could be heard.   Mr. Peck explained/clarified that there will not be an opportunity for public input until such time that the applicant has submitted plans to be presented and heard at a public hearing of the Commission.  He further explained that the applicant indicated earlier tonight that no applications would probably be submitted until early 2018.  
Ms. Keith assured the audience that there would be no trucks on the road or any further material removal; everything will remain on the site.  Trees that can be replaced at this time will be replaced, grading and stabilization will take place, and the bike trail will be relocated.  She apologized to the audience for the miscommunication regarding public input tonight.  
Mr. Peck explained that any email communication from residents should be sent directly to him at the Town Hall and not sent directly to any members of the Commission, to avoid any potential problems with due process.  He confirmed that he will pass along all information to the Commission.  
Mr. Meyers pointed out that there is no guarantee that Avon Center will be listed on the next agenda for any type of discussion and suggested that individuals find out before coming to the September 26 meeting.   

Mr. Peck agreed and offered for anyone to call the Town Hall with questions.
2018 PZC Meeting Schedule
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the 2018 Meeting Schedule.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

Discussion and possible action on noise complaint from live music on patio at Lyme Grill 
Restaurant located at 124 Simsbury Road (Riverdale Farms)
Michael and Nicole Kocay, 4 Castlewood Road, were present.  Mr. Kocay submitted a handout to the Commission.
Mr. Peck explained that excessive noise, primarily on Saturday nights, has been generated from the music on the outdoor patio at the Lyme Grille.   He noted that John McCahill (Zoning Enforcement) talked with the business owner in an attempt to get the outdoor music noise to end at a reasonable time but was unsuccessful.  Mr. Peck noted that the Staff’s recommendation (based on information received to date as well as a review of the records for this business) is that the Commission comes to an agreement tonight that no more outdoor music be permitted until such time that an application is submitted and a permit is granted by the Commission. He noted the possibility that a permit may not be granted by the Commission.  Mr. Peck indicated that the original owner of Lyme Grille had a permit for outdoor music which may have been acceptable at one time but noted that the noise level reached a point where it was not acceptable.   He pointed out that a review of the file revealed that the permit for outdoor music had expired and not properly transferred to the new owner.  Mr. Peck explained that Staff was trying to be helpful to the Lyme Grille by allowing them to have outdoor music through the summer without having a valid permit but the neighbors have indicated that it was not successful.  The Staff recommends that no more outdoor music be allowed until a valid permit is received from the Commission.
Nicole Kocay commented that she can hear the music in her house every Saturday night, even with all the windows and doors closed.  She noted that she’s called the police, Lyme Grille, and the Planning Department.  She noted that she has politely asked for the music to be turned down but noted that the music is being amplified through speakers on the small patio and it is echoing back into her house. She commented that she doesn’t see the need to amplify the music into the neighborhood as the people that are present to hear the music are on the patio.  She noted that she was told by the police and planning that any music in the Town must end by 10pm.  Once the band packs up and leaves house music is amplified through the speakers onto the patio and goes to 11:30pm.
Ms. Keith commented that this situation is not going to happen any longer.  She noted that when the approval was granted for outdoor music it was made clear that no amplified music, indoor or outdoor, was permitted.   She added that the Town was assured that there would only be acoustic music with no amplification.  A violation of the approval has occurred and therefore the Lyme Grill can no longer have any amplified music.
Jim Karabetsos, manager of the Lyme Grille, noted that he called the Town before he proceeded with outdoor live music and the Town said you’re all set.  He noted that the Town told him that it was ok to move forward temporarily with the outdoor music as there was a permit in place and there are no issues.  He noted that he got his ASCAP license for outdoor live music which has increased his business.  He commented that he has complied with everything the Town has asked adding that Mr. McCahill has visited the site on multiple occasions for the two complaints he (Jim K) received.  He noted that the speakers were redirected to the other side adding that he had a sound engineer go down in front of her house with a decibel meter and commented that there is no decibel reading from the music in front of her house at all or on Simsbury Road at all.  The patio is small and amplification is for electric guitars and bass players.  Families come from 6pm to 10pm to enjoy dinner and music, which is something that this Town does not have.  He noted that he’s a struggling business trying to survive in an area without signage.   He noted that he would like to continue the live music inside the building with amplified music via DJs; the sound does not go outside as the doors are closed.  He noted that he only went past 10pm once to 10:05pm and the police came.  He concluded by noting that he just wants to have a good place where people in Town can come to and hangout.  
In response to Mr. Peck’s question, Mr. McCahill commented that he was not involved with this situation until the Town received a complaint from the neighbor.  Staff discussed the fact that the permit for outdoor music was no longer valid but Staff decided to try and make it work and place the burden on the Lyme Grille to demonstrate that they could have outdoor music successfully without creating a problem but noted that it seems that as the summer progressed it became a problem.

Mr. Peck concurred and explained that the issue is outside amplified music adding that he doesn’t think the issue is inside music.  
Ms. Kocay commented that the issue is amplified music noting that she is a new Avon resident who wants businesses to be successful to bring in revenue to the Town but doesn’t want music in her house.  She noted that this past Saturday the music was very loud adding that her husband can attest to it; it sounded like a live concert in the backyard.  She commented that inside music is fine but added that what he’s saying is not true because she has driven past the Lyme Grille after 10pm where the music is still being amplified onto the patio, as there are stragglers that remain on the patio after the live band has packed up and gone.  She noted her understanding of the need to keep patrons happy but added that it’s an invasion of privacy and she’s tired of it.
Mr. Karabetsos noted that the band takes their speakers and asked what speakers is he amplifying the music with outside; he noted has no speakers outside.  
Ms. Kocay said then how can I hear the music.

Mr. Karabetsos said you don’t hear it.

Ms. Kocay said if there’s music, there is.
Kathy Marioni, 13 Sunnyridge Road, noted that she has attended live music this summer at Lyme Grille and also in West Hartford, Canton, and Simsbury.   She noted her understanding of businesses trying to provide entertainment in a difficult environment, adding that there are several restaurant vacancies in Avon. She noted that surrounding towns are doing very well with outdoor festivals adding that Simsbury residents can likely hear fireworks and things going on at the Talcott Mountain festivals.  She noted that it’s not that this family’s concerns shouldn’t be heard but noted that it doesn’t appear that there have been any other complaints.   
Ms. Keith commented that the Lyme Grille is in violation of paperwork that needed to be filled out and is violation of live music.  
In response to Ms. Marioni’s question, Ms. Keith indicated that outdoor acoustic music is permitted but amplified music is not permitted.

Mr. Karabetsos commented that he was not aware of that when he called the Town to ask.
Ms. Keith noted that the Commission has run into this problem many times in the past and they always say no to amplified music. 
Mr. Karabetsos asked why Mr. McCahill didn’t shut him down the first day he came in, if he (Jim K) was in violation of his paperwork.
Mr. McCahill explained that he discussed this matter with Mr. Peck and it was decided that the Town would try to make the music work for Lyme Grille given the fact that paperwork was not in place.
Mr. Karabetsos noted that he did everything the Town asked him to do, moved the speakers and hired a sound engineer..  He noted that he has a UTube video such that there is less than 50 decibels in front of her house and cars driving by are at 60.  
Ms. Kocay said that she still hears music in her house.

Mr. Ladouceur noted that he lives at 165 Simsbury Road, noting that Castlewood Road is located behind his house, and indicated that on several occasions during the summer he clearly heard music and drum sets when his doors and windows were open.  He noted that he can’t remember if the sound went past 10pm but noted that he doesn’t go to sleep early and could still hear music from his bedroom window.  
Mr. Mahoney noted that since the business changed hands, the special exception permit that was in place at one time is null and void anyway. 

Mr. McCahill indicated that the permit was granted in 2012 and was only valid for one year.  He explained that the Regulations are such that outdoor dining needs special exception approval; an accessory use for outdoor music also requires approval by the Commission.  There is no provision in the Regulations for outdoor dining and/or outdoor music as of right.   He confirmed that Mr. Karabetsos did try to address the issues and made changes that the Town deemed appropriate but pointed out that noise travels and nothing can stop it; sound presents a unique challenge.  
Mr. Peck reiterated that right now there is no approved permit in place and no permission for outdoor music until at such time that the Commission grants an approval. 

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. McCahill confirmed that outdoor dining is still permitted at Lyme Grille.
Mr. Karabetsos commented that he doesn’t see how this can happen to him after he called the Town and everything went ahead and everything was fine. He said he wouldn’t have invested $2,000 if the Commission told him that he was on a temporary basis and you’re gonna be revoked if someone complains.  He said he would have come to the Town Hall and filed the permit that was needed but noted he was told not to worry about the band and go ahead and do whatever you need to do this week and do it again next week.  Mr. McCahill came down to let him know about the complaint so he (Jim K) said he would do whatever was needed to make it better.   He said that whether the Town wants it or not is totally up to the Commission.
Mr. Fleischman clarified that the Commission hasn’t said that a permit cannot be applied for adding that the issue is that currently there is no valid permit.

Mr. Peck reiterated that currently there is no permit in place and the recommendation is that the outside music stop until there is a valid permit in place.   Inside music is ok.
In response to earlier comments from Mr. Karabetsos, Mr. McCahill explained, to provide clarification, that Mr. Karabetsos was informed by the Town back in May 2017 that he (Jim K.) needed to provide the Town with a narrative detailing his outdoor music proposal.  This narrative was never received by the Town and eventually the Town and Mr. Karabetsos caught up with each other.
Mr. Karabetsos noted that he sent an email.
Mr. McCahill explained that the Town told Mr. Karabetsos to send a narrative but the narrative was never received; the band got going and then he met with Mr. Karabetsos once a complaint had been received.  

Mr. Ladouceur commented that an application for non-amplified music is the only application that can be made.

Mr. Peck concurred and recommended that an application be submitted as soon as possible.  
He suggested that there are probably a number of ways to show the Commission how various volumes sound relating to outdoor music.   He added that Mr. McCahill had conversations with Lyme Grille about how the speakers could be aimed away from the person offended by the noise.  Mr. Peck explained that the Town is always trying to balance the concerns of local businesses to try to ensure their success while at the same time considering the needs of the residents.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development
